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Natural Resource Advisory Board

Meeting Minutes

Town Hall Hearing Room

November 15, 2004

Present:  Doug Franklin, Chair, Lezli Rowell, committee clerk, John Riehl and Bill Knittle.

Absent:  Glenn Shields

Attending:  Abby Franklin of the Cons/Com and WBWS Audubon, Tim Hughes, John Portnoy of CCNS.

Minutes of 10/25/04 as prepared by Bill:  The Chair noted that under the Charter, four consecutive absences of a board or committee member (as opposed to excused) removes him from the appointment.  With minor amendments, such as the spelling of a name, John moved the approval of October minutes; Bill seconded.  Motion unanimous (3-0-1, Lezli abstained as excused).

Announcements:  The Chair commended the successful ‘Second Annual State of the Harbor conference” of November 6th; coordinator Abby Franklin reported attendance by over 140 guests.  She plans to compile a list of the questions and answers directed to the key speakers and document responses given on questionnaires.  She reported a request form the Non-Residents Tax-Payers Association to send more copies of the conference questionnaires by email, for distribution to membership and response from that non-attending audience.

Abby noted the participation in guided walks offered in conjunction with the conference:  over 40 attended the ACEC offering and about 15 attended the Marina offering with the Harbormaster.

Abby will provide the library with extra copies of conference literature, the event video and presenter Power Point presentations.

Doug noted a last minute glitch in locating the project funding, as granted by the Cape Cod Foundation.  Town departments had been unable to locate the $1000 which the town endorsed and cashed, as verified by the granting foundation.  The funds have been located and will be released to pay participants.

Lezli commented that she had reviewed the Town’s website seeking the first draft chapter made available to the Ass’t TA, Rex Peterson, as ready for posting, and could not find it.  She also noted a link off the homepage for the GUPACA group, which did not seem active, and felt that the current work of the NRAB in drafting an updated HMP would be a more appropriate homepage direct link.  The Board concurred that the media should be used to continue posting board minutes when available, post agendas, post draft updated chapters as available, and provided clear and navigable links.  It was the Board’s consensus that the Chair should consult with the Ass’t TA about improvements in the Town website and the NRAB linking from the homepage.

John commented to process:  he hoped the board would stay on track, post the four available draft chapters, receive the Marina and Dredging drafts written by Glenn at next meeting as scheduled, and be able to review progress at an early January meeting.  The Board should then avail themselves to a mid-January meeting to make a general presentation of key issues and recommendations in the drafts of posted chapters, and take public feedback.

Doug asked Abby for the status of the Herring River MOU; she reported no progress.  

Doug noted the FY 2006 requested will be due shortly, and noted expectation of $50 budget.  With the goal of a presentation to ATM of a final draft HMP, he asked the board for blessing to solicit $2000 budget toward costs in copying, mailing, editing and publishing hardcopy of final Harbor Management Plan, and potentially helping plan toward 3rd Annual State of the Harbor conference.  The board concurred.

The Chair noted the main board responsibilities once a plan is accepted will be to work with the Town departments, other boards and committees toward implementing the recommendations.

Doug announced receipt of Chapter 91 license approval of Town Marina expansion project (floating dock, relocating fuel facility, septic boat pump out expansion, wave attenuator and additional berthing of transient mooring area).  Lezli noted appeal period as she had been notified by the DEP Waterways department, but did not feel that the right to appeal was open to the board, or cost-effective to any individuals with the prescribed right of appeal based on public hearing comment.   Doug queried the board on providing local comment on the project, with its implications for impact to water and natural resource quality in an ACEC area, and in contradiction to the 95 HMP recommendations.  He questioned the need to expand the Marina with additional transient dock space and a wave attenuator, and considered the potential impact to diamondback terrapin turtles in the area.

Lezli felt that the best chance for conditioning the project lay not in appeal tot eh State permitting program but in addressing concerns locally, supplying NRAB recommendations of scale of development more appropriate to the Wellfleet Marina.  The Chair agreed to address a letter of the board’s concerns to the TA, BOS and Harbormaster, and Lezli agreed to supply the public comment period letter she has sent to DEP.

Bill questioned whether the wave attenuator might not exasperate the “black mayonnaise” sedimentation problems in Duck Creek.  Abby relayed that the Cons/Com had expressed the same concern and had been told that the Harbormasters Department “spoke to Amy Dougherty about it, who said there would be no problem” but that there had been no documentation of that query as modeled or results predicted.  From the audience, Tim Hughes expressed concern that most citizens, and particularly the shellfishermen, have no idea what is actually being proposed, with a 300’ wave attenuator running east to west.  He felt that this would not provide any storm protection but further attract nuisance cormorants.  Lezli also felt concerned that there is public confusion about what is being proposed in the Marian expansion project.

John noted that while cormorants amassing to feed will be limited on food availability, they may increase in numbers to roost on an attractive feature like the proposed wave attenuator.  Tim thought the attenuator is intended to provide tie-ups in addition tot eh expanded berthing with the transient dock proposed.  John felt the question of potential impact of the wave attenuator on flushing and sedimentation of Duck Creek needs to be more formally answered, as well as the interests of State-listed Species of Special Concern, such as the diamondback terrapin, in using this area.  Even with a floating assemble proposed, 4’depth of wave attenuator displacement at the low tide is a substantial restriction to tidal flow.

Review of Draft HMP chapters, II – Water and III – Natural Resources, prepared by John Riehl.

The Chair thanked both John and Lezli for their work getting the drafts to the table timely and well produced for the board’s consideration.

John explained his overall approach to the updated chapters:  progress made in the past ten years since last plan and processes in place especially for bacterial and chemical contamination are reflected by recommendations not carried, but nutrient risks for eutrophication remain to be determined by the Massachusetts estuaries Project results and report on the Harbor, with an assignment of a maximum nitrogen load.  He felt that while the results may be good, compared to a situation like in Chatham, because Wellfleet’s harbor has a good flushing with 10’tidal range – the strategy would be to take reasonable steps now in improving flushing where restricted, to take a position against fertilizer over-use, and avoid costly compliance with the MEP nutrient load assignments  such as sewering.  His two main concerns are that if the MEP does not find the overall health in terms of nutrient loading to be in the range he ahs predicted, that the little steps recommended may not be useful in solving a bigger problem, and that even if the nitrogen analyses reveals s system healthy in terms of chemistry and flushing, there may be biological indicators of stress.  Increased reports of algal blooming the Cove and codium distribution may indicate eutrophic conditions before chemical changes indicate a problem.

The board reviewed the draft and made amendment suggestions, and asked for several points to be clarified.  There was a discussion of the significance of a poster presented at the 2nd Annual state of the Harbor conference, from the center for Coastal Studies, using a nitrogen isotope (Delta Nitrogen 15) to track the Boston Outfall pipe’s nutrient plume.  John agreed to seek more information from the agency, and the board agreed that with the largest contribution of nitrogen into the Harbor system coming from the open Bay (75% according to Dr. Brain Howes), careful monitoring with other Cape towns and investigating agencies would be an important tool in managing nutrient loads.

The existing process of mitigating gas station leaks through an Administrative Consent Order from DEP, requiring contract with engineering firm qualified in site clean up, and the regulatory filings which keep a project on track, were discussed:  submittals are copied to the BOH and archived by the Health Department.

Whether red-tide spores are photo-susceptible and could be disinfected by UV was questioned in relation to the recommendation that pre-dredging sediment samples be tested for the toxic algae.  The board felt that the best defense against an outbreak would be continued protection of Outstanding Resource Water (ORW) quality rating, as less turbid, clear water provide better depth of light penetration to the benthic floor.  Lezli commented that this was another reason to carefully review the proposal to expand use of the Marina.

There was a general discussion whether recommendations should be embedded in text or contained in summary in the end; or both.  John felt that the first chapter to precede the others should be constructed to cover the basic facts about the harbor (tidal range, conservation holdings, CCNS, etc) and include the major priorities and recommendations for the reader upfront, with the chapters reaffirming.  

Lezli expressed concern over the potential cultural impacts implied by tidal opening of Mayo Creek, citing commercial and residential properties on the Holbrook Ave. side within the 12’ FEMA Federal Floodplain, Cap’t. Higgins and the Bookstore restaurants of the lower elevation side, the playground and soccer fields, and the trailer park.  She felt that inundation of this much developed area would be unacceptable, given the contentions surrounding the relatively undeveloped Herring River as planned for salt marsh restoration.  John clarified that the recommendation was to begin a topographic exploration of the possibility, and from the audience, John Portnoy noted that tide heights can be controlled through passive systems and regulating gates.  He commented that aerial photos of the Mayo Creek bed do show extensive areas of remaining wetland vegetation that could be flooded short of impacting the developed properties.  John Riehl stressed the benefit of general habitat restoration and increased tidal flow and flushing would de-sediment  the north channel as stronger tidal velocities would push fines further up into salt marshes.  Lezli noted that many septic systems installed in the developed floodplain area, which met may have met regulatory resource sebtacks when installed but become public health concerns with new tidal influence, as well as salinization of domestic wells.  

Doug reviewed areas addressed in 95 HMP chapters which seemed satisfied by interim progress, and did not merit same emphasis in the updated drafts:  boat discharge, animal wastes, road runoff (Sterns and Wheler remediation plan in phased execution), use of pressure-treated, copper/chromium/arsenic containing lumber products.

John noted that fecal coliform reservoir in the high marsh, flushed only at the moon tides, was not a concern but a typical feature of the high marsh.  From the audience, Tim commented that the boating public has little awareness of navigational markings or decorum, and that it would take better public education to prevent sewage disposals and wrecking aquaculture areas by recreational boaters.  John responded that he would support a regulation to prohibit boats in the aquaculture lease site areas.

Doug questioned the appropriateness of the large paved area of Shirttail Point in the middle of the harbor; the cultural impact of a drastic change, much like Lezli’s concerns with tidal flooding of Mayo Creek, predicated that the mitigation should be better runoff remediation planned with the Marina chapter.  John did feel the board could support a recommendation to shorten Shirttail Point to improve flushing in the creeks.  

Use of oyster reefs to remove nitrogen was discussed.  It was noted that recovery of system nitrogen for use as fertilizer would be expensive and difficult as the nutrient enters as a soluble.  From the audience, John Portnoy responded that anaerobic activity in salt marsh peats will convert soluble nitrogen to nitrate gas affording a high nitrogen removal and allowing a greater nitrogen load, provided that groundwater seepage is directed through the salt marsh system and not subducting under it to enter the flats or more open waters.  The Masterson USGS Groundwater modeling report has given detailed information about the characteristics of the local groundwater but not identified the locations in which it enters the estuary system.

To Doug’s idea of addressing potential issues such as salmon or finfish aquaculture, John responded with preference to comment as a board when such is proposed.  

Lezli was interested whether John could find any more information for ballast water protocols against invasive species’ colonization.  The status quo on no taking of horseshoe crabs from Wellfleet harbor was noted by consensus; additional DMF guidance may be pursued if necessary.  In the recommendation to create new reserve areas in South Wellfleet waters near Lieutenant Island, Lezli asked John to review the proposed areas with an eye toward which aquaculture lease sites may be still eligible to request an expansion, and to allot enough area for those practices.  John felt that a reworking of the area definition would protect those existing interests.  Recommendation to prohibit even kayaking into deep reaches of the Blackfish creek and proposed reserve areas in protecting of migratory birds was suggested to a seasonal prohibition.  Bill felt that most people exercise good judgment, and with the CCNS taking up so much of Wellfleet’s land area, there is already a perception that much is “off limits” and adding another “no go” are may begin to send the message to visitors and residents alike that “we don’t want you here”.  From the audience, Tim noted working aquaculture sites in the area without disturbing birds and reported on the deep, muddy nature of the sediments making people’s movements too slow to upset the birds.  He also felt the navigation up into these reaches too difficult to be over-used.  Doug offered calling the area a “no wake zone” as a compromise.  

Areas that are productively dragged were compared against these proposed new reserve areas with prohibited dragging.  Tim felt that seed –picking practices had cleared the area of any shellfish resource.  John affirmed that existing aquaculture and mooring areas and navigable channels had been omitted from the proposed reserve areas.  He would not see wild picking as impacted or discouraged by this recommendation.

Doug recalled that Ben Gitlow wanted the NRAB to consider water-sheet zoning.  John felt that naming some areas for certain uses at the exclusion of others was close enough; it was the board’s consensus that the 40A controls and permitting structures were not the goal in terms of managing water quality and natural resource issues.

From the audience and “wearing the Audubon hat” Abby Franklin asked if this was the portion of the plan that should deal with aquaculture nets; Lezli felt that the Best Management Practices should ideally come from the Shellfish Advisory Board in their Shellfish Management Plan and be referred to in the HMP.  John agreed to note the BMP’s.  From the audience, Tim Hughes stated that he has a “problem with the SAC because they are grant holders only looking out for their interests 9 out of 10 times”.

John agreed to make the few amendments, email around the results and forward the readied chapters to the Ass’t TA for Town website posting.  Lezli noted a few amendments to be made in Shoreline and Intertidal, and “slots” still held for comments from the Conservation Commission chair and other outstanding information.  She felt it may be alright to go ahead with a post with those placeholders if a reasonable time to receive such comments back has elapsed.  Abby noted that the Shoreline chapter as emailed by Asst’ H/C Agent never reached Ginnie Pagie of the Conservation Commission.

Doug reminded the board to be prepared to review Marina and Dredging chapters, if necessary from the existing 95 Plan, and come with recommendations to the December meeting.

An NRAB meeting for January 3, 2005 was scheduled.

The meeting adjourned at 8:35 pm.

Respectfully  submitted,

Lezli Rowell    

